Shutesbury Board of Selectmen

February 15, 2011 Meeting Minutes

Members present: Chairwoman Elaine Puleo and members Al Springer and April Stein. 

Also Present: Town Administrator Rebecca Torres, Administrative Secretary Leslie Bracebridge recording.

Meeting opened at 6:34 P.M.

Appointments
Police Chief Harding and Sergeant Wall:

· Discussion of replacement police cruiser: 

· Did not bid on the UMass. Charger because it dies out on left turns, which is a safety issue.

· Prices on new (2011 model year Crown Victoria) cruisers will be out in March.  

· 2011 is the last model year Crown Victoria cruisers will be available.

· Base prices are $21,000 - $22,000; equipped they cost $30,000 or more.

· Currently Green Communities allows for the purchase of public safety vehicles not based on fuel efficiency.  Green Communities will likely require purchase of fuel-efficient or hybrid vehicles even for safety service vehicles in the near future.

· Hybrid or diesel cruisers will cost thousands more dollars than traditional cruisers.  

· Test uses of Toyota hybrid Camrys for police work in southern cities have shown that the Camry suspension system does not stand up to police use.  There is no Toyota sedan manufactured specifically for police use.

· The police vehicle (that would be rotated out to be the next Fire Chief vehicle) will be evaluated (by a business operated by Shutesbury tax payers) for costs associated with repairs needed to bring it up to safety and reliability standards for police work.  

· Those figures will be used to modify the vehicle maintenance budget if keeping the current vehicle longer is the option selected.

· It is preferred to keep our own “used” vehicle to purchasing another town’s used vehicle with possible unknown problems. 

· The capital planned vehicle rotation schedule was abandoned as it had no relationship to the actual condition of the town vehicles, and money wasn’t available when the schedule said that new vehicles should be purchased.  

· Now new vehicle purchases are based on looking at repairs that would be needed, overall stock, and how to replace a vehicle when one is needed.

· Chief Harding will go to Thursday’s Capital Plan Committee meeting, for a discussion of replacement of a police cruiser and a highway truck.

· The Highway Department has put a “closed to through traffic” sign on Sand Hill Road due to narrowing from snow banks.  

· They plan to carve the snow banks back by the end of this week.  

· Making Sand Hill Road a seasonal one-way street is not practical for residents.

· Designation of weight limits to discourage large vehicles from using the road:

· One Sand Hill Road property owner would be inconvenienced by this.

· Truck drivers have reported they are sometimes directed to Shutesbury roads, including Sand Hill Road that they might not otherwise have taken by Global Positioning Devices (GPS).  

· Establishing weight limits is a lengthy process through Mass Highway.

· Trucks pay road taxes to use roads.

· April noted that this is an extreme winter.

· The bump is back on West Pelham Road.

· Resident Jeff Lacy called Becky with thanks to the Select Board for their letter, and stated that he is working on another letter.  Highway Superintendent Hunting also thanked the Board for their response letter.

· During a recent weekday morning storm, the timing was such that the Highway Department was unable to plow the school parking lot and also keep up with the roads.  

· The school called a private firm – W.W. Clark, which did the school parking lot.  

· The Union 28 School Superintendent will be notified that it will not always be possible for the Highway Department to both keep the roads clear and plow the school parking lot in time for a 2-hour school opening delay. 

· This particular storm was heavy, wet and icy.

· April re- emphasized that this has been an extraordinary winter.

· The Police Department will have an update on the Kirschner case next week.

· Regarding the proposed Spillman data management system discussed on February 8:  

· State police are proposing something different, but it won’t be available for comparison before the Spillman option must be decided upon.

· Fire Chief Tibbetts is trying to get a technical support person to give a summary of the practical aspects of switching to the Spillman system, as the sales representative had little implementation information.

· The department is working on a plan for efficient office space in a possible new safety services building.  In Town Hall the police have a total of 357 square feet of space.

· It was agreed that as a first action Becky will make a call to the Baker Road owner of a dog that is following walkers, runners and bicyclists to their homes to see if the problem can be resolved before any stronger action is necessary.   The people being followed have talked with the owner but have not successfully stopped the problem.
Topics

1. Town Hall insulation project update:  Most things have been moved back into offices.

2. Union 28 retiree health insurance policy 5-town meeting: The date is not yet confirmed.

3.  Update on gas clean-up/discussion about the fire station:  Becky will try to switch the Friday Feb. 11 meeting at the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) offices in Springfield to 10:30 AM.  

4.  Snow plowing – Jeff Lacy’s second letter/town response:  Resident Jeff Lacy called Becky with thanks to the Select Board for their letter, and stated that he is working on another letter.  Highway Superintendent Hunting also thanked the Select Board for their letter.

5. Finance updates: The Capital Planning Committee is meeting Thursday.  $30,000 is going into stabilization.  Becky will have more to report after the February 17 meeting.

6.  250th Ball –planning:  Selectmen did no further planning for the ball.

7.  Neighbor email complaint:  Becky will make a follow-up call on the dog which follows passers-by as noted above in the meeting with Police Chief Harding.

Select Board Action Items

1.  No minutes were available for Selectboard approval.

2. Selectmen unanimously voted to sign a Discharge of Mortgage form for 536 West Pelham Road owner Patricia Gonzalez resulting from a 1997 septic system repair loan which has been paid off.

3.  Selectmen signed payroll warrants totaling $87,257.45.

4. Selectmen signed vendor warrants totaling $163,269.04.

5.  Selectmen unanimously voted to appoint Al Werner to the Water Resources Committee.

New Topics 

1. Becky reported that Leverett Selectman Richard Brazeau reported to her that the Leverett Selectboard considered either Pelham’s John Tricky or Shutesbury’s Elaine Puleo to be ideal experienced people to represent the 4 towns on the Amherst-Pelham Regional Schools contract negotiation team.  

· Becky could not find the language that determines how the representative is chosen and will call Amherst Town Manager John Musante to find out.  

· Both Leverett and Shutesbury Selectmen would also be comfortable if Mr. Musante is willing to be the 4 towns’ representative.  

· Elaine offered to serve if Mr. Musante is not available.  

· Selectmen will make a final choice at their March 1st meeting.  

2. New health insurance numbers are putting heavy pressure on the budget:

· Charter payments of $47,000 due in the last budget and which have now dropped off were used to balance the health insurance increase, so the budget at the moment looks OK, but charter payments could suddenly change back up.  Two extra family plan “placeholders” have been built back into the budget for potential changes.  A total of $436,000 is budgeted for health insurance in FY 2012.

3. The School roof was shoveled this morning to alleviate water leaks inside the building.

4. Al reported that all new diesel trucks are required to have an additive (that costs about $75 per fill-up for a Highway truck) to alleviate environmental pollution.  He has notified Highway Superintendent Hunting about this requirement.

5. Selectmen discussed a Franklin Regional Council of Governments (FRCOG) initiative for collaboration of local public health services funded by the Massachusetts Department of Public Health.   The FRCOG will start with a planning phase from March to September 2011, followed by a second 5-year phase of implementation funding for shared services. Shutesbury’s Board of Health opted not to participate in the planning phase..  

The Select Board adjourned at 7:30 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Leslie Bracebridge

Administrative Secretary

